ALMA BOARD OF EDUCATION
REGULAR MEETING
September 24, 2012
The monthly meeting of the Alma Board of Education was called to order by President Dennis Hetrick at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, September 24, 2012, in the high school library.  
Dennis Hetrick welcomed visitors and guests that were present.  Dennis Hetrick asked for any public comment.  No comments were made.

Minutes of the August 20, 2012, regular and closed session meetings were presented.  The words full time were asked to be taken out of paragraph eight in the sentence- (Currently we are looking for one full time morning route driver). A motion was made by Doug Kane and seconded by Andrea Goeldner to approve minutes of the August 20, 2012 meetings with the change.  The motion carried.
District vouchers in the amount of $292,860.52 and activity vouchers in the amount of $2,647.26 were examined.  Mr. Sedlmayr commented on bus bills. A motion was made by Doug Kane and seconded by Todd Mau to approve vouchers as presented.  The motion carried.
The board reviewed the notes from Mr. Sedlmayr on Administrative Reorganization.  Dennis Hetrick commented on how he liked the extensive notes that are provided for board meetings. Mr. Sedlmayr stated that things have really started out well.  Higher expectations are being placed on students to make them more responsible.  The big thing we are working toward is consistency among staff members.  Everyone is working hard to make it successful.  Mr. Sedlmayr stated there may have to be modifications made to the administrative restructuring in the future, but for now it is working.  A motion was made by Doug Kane and seconded by Joseph Mlinar to approve administrative restructuring as presented by Mr. Sedlmayr.  The motion carried.

Mr. Sedlmayr informed the board of some building repairs and improvements that need to be considered.  Marvin Rieck and Tom Brakke brought to Mr. Sedlmayr’s attention that the main doors that lead to the elementary playground are not in good shape.  Tom Jansma, from Durand Builders, who did the work on replacing the steel doors on the high school entrance, came and gave a quote to remove and replace these doors for $4,465.  This work should be done as soon as possible.  Another item that Marvin Rieck brought to Mr. Sedlmayr’s attention was the window frames from the high school library down to Mrs. Grisen’s room.  Some of the hinges are bad and there is no insulation.  Tom Jansma came up with a plan for replacing these windows with vinyl ones for $13,916 or aluminum ones for $15,554.  Mr. Sedlmayr would like to wait until the next fiscal year to do this so we can get an energy exemption to the revenue limit.  The flooring in the cafeteria is about twelve years old, but it looks much older due to the UV rays coming in the windows. This project will be considered down the road.  Also, we still have asbestos containing floor tile and mastic in some of our classrooms.  Until the flooring begins to break, we are ok.  Discussion held.  The parking lot is in need of repairs and sealcoat.  It has been about 19 years since the parking lot was completely done.    As spring approaches, these are things that need attention.  The board asked what the policy was for formal bids.  Mr. Sedlmayr believed it was $25,000 but now was $10,000.  Mr. Sedlmayr also brought up gym lighting.  We might be receiving some money on mitigation with the Sierra Club and Dairyland Power being we are the closest school to JPM, to replace the lighting such as we have with reflective fluorescent lighting for a savings of up to 70% in electrical costs.  It would take many years to get a payback on this, but a major reason to consider it is safety aspect and the ability for instant on and off, allowing the lighting to be turned off when no students are using the facilities during the school day.  The safety aspect is that during a brief outage, lights will instantly come on, where a ballast system requires 10-15 minutes of recovery time.  A motion was made by Joseph Mlinar and seconded by Todd Mau to replace the elementary doors to the playground at this time.  The motion carried. 
As of Friday, September 21, 2012, we have 270 students enrolled.  Last spring we had 268 students.  We have 50 open enrolled students.  We receive more money for open enrolled students.  There was a new law last spring that allowed an open enrollment exemption, where we picked up 6 additional students.  The money we receive from open enrollment will be dropping about $500, but will still be around $6,325.  We receive this money outside the revenue limit as it is paid as categorical aid.
Mrs. Bremer reviewed with the board the WKCE testing for the 2011-12 school year.  These tests are taken every year for students in grades 3-8 and 10. Every student, including special education students, takes these tests.  The test provides information for teachers, students, and parents.  The testing format will be changing in 2014-15.  This year the cut scores used on the tests require a higher level of performance.  Mrs. Bremer noted that our reading scores look very good, above or at state level of proficiency at most levels.  Some grades that may be below the state level may be because of a small cell size group and/or students with special needs taking the test as well.  Math scores are an area of concern. The district is working on improving these scores through different instruction and using different teaching resources.  The new Star Math program was purchased, and teachers are working hard on helping students improve in this area.  Grades, 4, 8, and 10 also test language arts.  These test scores looked very good, some above state average.  Science and Social Studies also looked good.  Dennis Hetrick asked the teachers present for comments.  Sherry Brevick, 5th grade teacher, was present and commented.  Renaissance Learning and Star Math are going to be very beneficial as teachers can test and get a baseline, teach students, and then test again.  Teachers will get results right away and parents can also get reports.  Discussion held. 
We have several old buses we can sell.  Some of them have been used for salvage parts, some of them run, and some are worn out.  There is a potential we could have someone buy these old buses.  Mr. Sedlmayr will inventory and get out ads and make sure we have all good tires off of them.  A motion was made by Todd Mau and seconded by Joseph Mlinar to approve sale of old used buses.  The motion carried. 
Mr. Sedlmayr brought up the purchase of a new bus.   The warranty on a new bus is 5 years, and 100,000 miles on engine.  The question was brought up why we run our own buses verses having a company run the buses.  Mr. Sedlmayr stated that your cost per mile increases about 40% having a company run the buses.  The companies don’t pay the drivers as much, and the school would have little say.  Durand does contract their busing out. Discussion held.  Mr. Sedlmayr suggested purchasing a new bus on a lease to buy over a 5 year period.  The interest rate is around 3%, and this would keep us from going into a higher tertiary aid, where the state would start taking funding away from us.  Mr. Sedlmayr will call around and get some prices.
The health insurance committee will be looking at a third proposal tomorrow night from WCA GHT.  This plan is about the same as the WEA plan from last year. The WCA plan will cut costs by 11%.  This looks like a good plan to start with.  The committee will then have a recommendation for the board, which then will have to have a special meeting to approve.  Mr. Sedlmayr will send out information to board on recommendations from the committee.  Mr. Sedlmayr will also e-mail the board on how long it will take to change insurance.
The board reviewed board educational opportunities that were presented in Mr. Sedlmayr’s notes.

The next regular board meeting is scheduled for Monday, October 15, 2012 at 7:00 p.m.  The Budget Hearing and Annual Meeting Date is set for Tuesday, October 30, 2012 at 7:00 p.m.
The Board then adjourned to closed session on a roll call vote in accordance with WI Stats. 19.85 (1) (c), to consider employment, and compensation of public employees over which the governmental body exercises responsibility.  Doug Kane took roll call vote.  All members voted yes.  Meeting entered into closed session at 9:00 p.m.
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Clerk, Douglas Kane
